Maintenance and Preservation

Research Project 14282V Managing Sign Retroreflectivity

According to FHWA’s statistics, one-quarter of all travel occurs at night, however, approximately half of the traffic fatalities occur during nighttime hours. The aging of the U.S. population is a contributing factor due to the fact that as people age, their vision declines and their reaction time increases.  Signs that are easier to read at night will help older drivers be safer and maintain their mobility and independence.  In an effort to decrease the percentage of nighttime fatalities, FHWA has mandated minimum retroreflectivity requirements for sign sheeting that will become law for roadside signs in 2015 and for overhead signs in 2018.

The MUTCD has identified five acceptable methods for determining if signs meet the requirements. These methods include visual assessment, measuring retroreflectivity, using expected sign life, performing blanket replacement of signs, and using control signs. In January of 2009 the Department has embarked on a research project to determine which method, or combination of methods, is most suited to the needs of the NHDOT.  Visual assessment and expected sign life seemed to be the most fitted to the NHDOT’s needs and capabilities so the research project will evaluate these two methods. The end result of this project will be to identify, develop, and implement the most cost-effective method, or methods, for the NHDOT to determine if its signs comply with the new retroreflectivity requirements.

In January 2009, control sign sheeting sample panels of each type of color were placed at the Bureau of Traffic, to begin tracking the rate of degradation of sign sheeting.  They were installed facing east, west, and south for maximum exposure to the sun.  Retroreflectivity readings will be recorded every three months to track sheeting performance.  These panels will be used to develop a time based replacement program for all types of sheeting used by the NHDOT.  At the beginning of each year, a new set of sheeting samples will become part of the evaluation.  It is estimated that a minimum of five years of data will be needed. 

The second method is the development of a night riding program to visually assess the signs at night. This method requires a trained eye to determine if a sign should be replaced.  Training developed by the Bureau of Traffic for this method uses videos showing passing and failing signs, and includes a night of training in the field.  Night riding will focus on retroreflectivity for colors included in the minimum retroreflectivity mandate (green, yellow, white and red).  Signs replaced by the night riding method will be saved and actual retroreflectivity readings will be taken.  These readings will be compared to the minimum standards to determine if the NHDOT should have minimum standards higher than the MUTCD requirements.   The end result of this project will be to identify, develop, and implement the most cost-effective method/s for the NHDOT to maintain its signs in compliance with the new retroreflectivity requirements.
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